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CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 1:15 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
At 1:16 pm, Chair Dr. Spain-Remy announced, “The Board will now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of a public employee. The executive session will
conclude in 30 minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the

executive session and the meeting will reconvene immediately after the executive session.

At 1:45 pm, Chair Spain-Remy announced the board would continue in executive session for

approximately 20 more minutes. At 2:10 pm, Chair Spain-Remy announced, “The executive session

ended at 2:10 pm. No Action was taken by the Board during the executive session”. The regular meeting

is reconvened at 2:14 pm.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Institutional Effectiveness discussion postponed to another meeting.





Addition to the agenda-Action Item 2008-18 2008-2009 Fees 

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 16, 2008 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

NEW EMPLOYEES

Maralu Hall, District Supplemental Instruction Supervisor




Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

BOARD ACTION

2008-10 Retirement of Nancy Bolle- English Instructor
Ms. Chikwinya read the resolution which expressed the appreciation of the board and the college for Ms. Bolle’s contributions to the college and extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the resolution for Ms. Bolle’s Retirement and thanked Ms. Bolle for her long service to Pierce College.

MOTION PASSED

2008-11 Retirement of Dr. Candace Gentry- Business Information Technology Instructor

Dr. Green read the resolution which expressed the appreciation of the board and the college for Dr. Gentry’s contributions to the college and extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt the resolution for Dr. Gentry’s retirement and thanked Dr. Gentry for her long service to Pierce College.

MOTION PASSED

2008-12 Retirement of Edward Leitner- Psychology Instructor

Ms. Chikwinya read the resolution which expressed the appreciation of the board and the college for Mr. Leitner’s contributions to the college and extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the resolution for Mr. Leitner’s retirement and thanked Mr. Leitner for his long service to Pierce College.

MOTION PASSED

2008-13 Retirement of Sandra Lewis- Biological Sciences Instructor

Ms. Chikwinya read the resolution which expressed the appreciation of the board and the college for Ms. Lewis’s contributions to the college and extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt the resolution for Ms. Lewis’s retirement and thanked Ms. Lewis for her long service to Pierce College.

MOTION PASSED

2008-14 Retirement of Terry Teeple- Veterinary Technology Program Director

Dr. Green read the resolution which expressed the appreciation of the board and the college for Dr. Teeple’s contributions to the college and extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the resolution for Dr. Teeple’s retirement and thanked Dr. Teeple for his long service to Pierce College.

MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

No Report
ASPCP. (Reported by Andrew Monson)

Mr. Monson expressed his thanks to the board for considering the Services and Activities budget; the students have confidence that the committee performed due diligence in allocating the funds that will affect students in the best possible way.
Mr. Monson reported that the “Student Voice Academy” was a monumental event. Students represented their respective schools with pride, confidence, and collaboration. Everyone’s voices were heard whether it was in the platform presentations, the open caucusing, the voting deliberations, or the writing of the white paper. With this opportunity students were able to lay the ground work for next year’s student government officers to continue raising the voice of our community and technical college students.
Mr. Monson stated that environmental awareness week was a great success. Many faculty provided presentations on environmental issues. Students participated in planting shrubbery around the child development centers and ride your bike to school day. 
Mr. Monson provided the board members with the yearly core abilities report; he stated that in each event planned through the year the core abilities are emphasized. They are a core element in their training and are incorporated in the daily activities at the college. The core abilities are used to ensure whole student development and hands-on learning.

Dr. Johnson stated that this may be Mr. Monson last meeting with the board. She thanked him for his superb leadership and advocacy on behalf of Pierce College students. Mr. Monson replied that he learned so much from Chancellor Johnson’s leadership of Pierce College. He also thanked the board for the opportunity to present student issues this year and the chance to share the work of the ASPCP and student programs.
Dr. Hasart concurred with Dr. Johnson’s statement and added that the Mr. Monson and the student leadership team were one of the most professional group of students she has had the honor to work with. 

PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

 Mr. Leitner introduced several guests:
· Mr. Al Link- Secretary-Treasurer of the Washington State Labor Council.  
· Ms. Sandra Schroeder - American Federation of Teachers – National Vice President and the National Spokesperson on all Higher Education issues.  She is also the current President of the American Federation of Teachers (Washington AFT-WA).
· Ms. Nancy Kennedy- labor relations specialist staff member of AFT-WA.

· Ms. Sylvia Watson- media and communications specialist staff member of AFT-WA.  

These folks are each familiar with the concerns that PCFT has regarding the current leadership at Pierce College.  Their interest in Pierce College is the reason why they are here today, so they can observe and learn for themselves. Mr. Leitner thanked them for taking the time to attend the meeting.
Mr. Leitner stated that as the board members are aware, the Pierce College tenured faculty members have just conducted a vote on no confidence in Chancellor Johnson, conducting such a vote in higher education is a very serious matter.  Our tenured faculty members took their participation in this vote very seriously as a vote of no confidence conveys a very high level of concerns about the leadership of the college.  There were many conversations and real soul searching by the tenured faculty as they gave careful consideration to casting their ballots.

The seriousness given to this vote by the faculty is indicated by the very high participation rate, as all but one of the tenured faculty members cast a ballot.  The results are that over 60% of the tenured faculty expressed no confidence in the leadership of Chancellor Johnson.  Mr. Leitner is certain that the board fully understands the gravity of these results as does the entire college community. The question of Chancellor Johnson’s leadership is an important one and a variety of strongly held opinions exist within the college community.  In an effort to tone down the emotional charge and to bring a more logical thinking approach to the question, Mr. Leitner offered a comparison to a different work environment and raised the question of leadership in this analogous work setting.  He stated that hospitals have several important and different constituent work groups, including doctors, nurses, technicians and office personnel.  Each of these work groups has an important role in providing quality medical care for patients. 

 Imagine that one of these work groups, such as the doctors, has some important concerns with the operation of the hospital.  Imagine that the official representatives of the doctors had been told that talking with you is a “waste of time”.  Imagine that the primary response to their concerns was to minimize them and to attack the legitimacy of the representatives and their process of voting. Imagine that a year and a half has past and that the hospital leadership has still not asked the doctor’s representatives back to resume the direct discussions. Imagine that most of the leader’s response has been to discount the arguments and allowing  the nurses or any other work group  to express how much they like the current leadership and how unfair it is of the doctors to criticize the hospital  leadership. What actions would constitute quality leadership on the part of the hospital administrators?  Would you view the holding of open forums to discuss the concerns to be an example of quality leadership? Likely, yes. 
Mr. Leitner added that; to Chancellor Johnson credit, she held such forums at both campuses last week, while the vote of no confidence was being conducted.  In these forums, would quality leadership allow the doctors to voice their concerns and be treated with respect?  Or would you expect the doctors to be silenced and disrespected?  He is sure you view the former as quality leadership and definitely not the latter.  In these forums, would quality leadership allow and even quietly encourage the constituents of the other work groups to discount the concerns by the doctors?  He is sure you would not see that as quality leadership.

Mr. Leitner followed with reading selected sections of reports written by two Pierce College tenured faculty members about their experiences at two of these open forums one held in Puyallup and one held at Ft. Steilacoom.  The first faculty member writes an observation about how Ms. Beth Norman, who is the current Vice President and former President of PCFT, was treated.  

“My concern from the forum was around Michele’s treatment of Beth.  Michele claimed that there was no PCFT representation at the Cabinet meetings.  Particularly, she said that Ed Leitner wasn’t present at any of the meetings.  Beth then said that she was at the meetings.  Michele stopped Beth mid-sentence and said that Beth had not been at the meetings.  Beth seemed incredulous.  Beth said that she was at six meetings.  Michele then said that Beth had been at only one meeting.  Beth repeated that she had been at six meetings.  Michele said that when asked, at the aforementioned meetings, Beth specifically said that she was there as representative of the sub-committee for the committee on committees and that only once did Beth say that she was filing in for Ed Leitner.  Beth looked very affected by this.  She asked the people sitting around her if she was invisible.  She then said that as Vice President of the PCFT, she represents PCFT.  Michele argued back that she clearly wasn’t representing the PCFT.  It was very disturbing.”

The second faculty member is Mr. John Lucas, who currently serves as a representative on the PCFT board and is a past vice president gave Mr. Leitner permission to use his name and to read any portion of his written observation regarding the forum he attended.  

“On May 6, I attended the afternoon open forum that Chancellor Johnson hosted on the Puyallup campus.  I was glad to see that Chancellor appreciated the need for some sort of dialogue to address leadership issues at Pierce College, and I am grateful to her for making the effort to schedule them.  Unfortunately, the conduct of the meeting reconfirmed my concern about the problems with governance and the collegial process at Pierce College.  Despite whatever aspirations the chancellor may have for improving the governance process and the climate at Pierce College, so long as these patterns of leadership persist, I believe the problems will get worse rather than better.”

“Culture of Intimidation:  the forums were designed in such a way that they would be safe for the Chancellor’s supporters to speak up, but not the critics.  As the conversation proceeded, it was clear that the forums were not set up to address the problems that had prompted the vote of no Confidence, but to attack the PCFT for holding it.  At one point the members of the audience were encouraged to share how the union’s decision had negatively impacted them.  One woman complained that the PCFT had “disregarded” the views of the classified staff such as herself by holding this vote.  At this time, I was the last remaining faculty board member, and the comment was clearly directed at me.  I started to address the comment, and was told by the Chancellor that I would not be allowed to respond because the woman was describing the “impact” the union had had on her, and my own “intent” was irrelevant.  After much protesting on my part, I was finally allowed to respond, but I certainly came away with the impression that some perspectives at this open forum were more welcome than others.”

“Reluctance to admit mistakes:  Several times throughout the forum, the Chancellor stressed that she was susceptible to mistakes and admitted to making some.  There mistakes were always mistakes in the abstract, and when asked to be specific there was significant resistance.  At one point the Chancellor was asked to identify a specific mistake she had made.  She responded that two years ago the administration had been too open and shared too much information in the budget process.  In the context of a discussion of collegial and shared governance, it is hard to see how this is much of a concession!”

“In short, the forums were premised on noble goals and aspiration: dialogue, dealing with problems, fostering collaboration.  Unfortunately, the patterns of behavior I observed at the forum I attended reinforced the concerns I have about the collegial process at Pierce College.  Members of the college community with criticisms are afraid to voice them.  Views that are favorable to the Chancellor are encouraged, while attempts are made to discredit unfavorable views.  Finally, despite the rhetorical concession that “mistakes have been made” in the abstract, there is strong resistance to admitting to virtually any specific mistakes, which of course makes it almost impossible to correct them.”

  This last portion of John’s observation captures some of the disturbing patterns of failed leadership, that faculty have been concerned about for the past two years. These two observations of how PCFT leaders were treated paint a disturbing picture of Chancellor Johnson’s leadership in the open forums held to address the very questions raised by PCFT about the quality of her leadership.  Mr. Leitner stated that his points today illustrate some of the core reasons why the tenured faculty members at Pierce College have No Confidence in Chancellor Johnson’s leadership.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Burdick provided the board members with a memo from the Public Employees for Pension Reform. The memo expresses deep concern with the pension reform committee’s responsibility to address the problems of active and retired state and public employees in Plan 3 to the repeal of gain-sharing,
Ms. Burdick reported that the monthly Labor Management meeting was held in Puyallup this month so employees interested in the process could attend. The meeting focused on the reasonable commute policy where management and labor was able to agree to language proposed in the working procedure. There was also a discussion on summer hours; a resolution was reached on how to handle the work week of the July 4th since the holiday falls on a Friday. That week employees will work their normal eight-hour schedule and Friday will be a non-work day. 

Ms. Burdick gave a shout-out to the Employee training committee for providing a stress reduction workshop through the Employee Assistance Program (EAP).

Ms. Burdick reported that over forty WPEA members attended a membership meeting and received information on legislative issues, contract negations, and enjoyed a pizza lunch together. Job Representative training will take place during June and July; the hope is that more classified staff members will get involved. 
SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

2008-2009 Budget Development Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the college is close to a balanced budget and it will be presented to the District Policy and Governance Cabinet for their review. The cabinet serves as the district budget oversight committee.
Ms. Wiszmann stated that as directed by the board, we are focusing our attention on retention efforts and making investments in programs and services to support additional retention efforts. To accomplish these goals we plan to move forward with a budget process that will set our enrollment goal at 98 percent of our overall target. At 98 percent we will not lose base funding, we will be able to still compete for high demand and new ABE/IBEST funds should the legislature approve such funds in the coming biennium. We would, however, not receive new general growth FTE. We believe this is the best position for the college at this time. This plan would allow us to respond to the board’s wishes to focus on new students and their retention success, and not depend on military enrollments to meet our target. This plan would still require us to count some military FTE this coming year but the goal is to move totally away from military enrollments.
Dr. Spain-Remy commented that the plan sounded good and looks forward to reviewing the final budget next month. 
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action

Board Action
2008-015 Pierce College Student and Activities Budget-2008-2009
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the action as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Kruger and Mr. Sommers explained that students govern these budgets and the committees preformed due diligence in allocating the student and activities funds. Both campuses had a cooperative attitude and were able to come to an agreement on decisions that affect students in the best possible way.
Dr. Hasart added that this funding advances student life and leverage the experience that all students have while at Pierce College. She added that this is a long process however, good decisions were made and she gave her full recommendation for approval.
Board Action 2008-16 Pierce College Student and Activities Fee Increase- 2008-2009
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt the fee schedule as presented. 

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Kruger explained that the fee increase allows the College to increase student fees to the maximum allowed by the legislature. The students and administrators recommend that the board approve the increase. 
Board Action 2008-17 Leave without pay-Joakim Nilsson

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve leave without pay for Joakim Nilsson.

MOTION PASSED
Dr. Hasart explained that Mr. Nilsson is a Canadian citizen. Approving this leave will allow Mr. Nilsson to return to Canada for the purpose of re-establishing his eligibility for H1-B employment status. Mr. Nilsson’s leave will be from Fall 2008-Summer 2009.
Board Action 2008-18 Pierce College 2008-2009 Fee Schedule

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the 2008-2009 Fee Schedule as presented.

MOTION PASSED

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Dr. Spain-Remy announced that Governor Gregoire has appointed a new Trustee to the Pierce College Board. Her name is Ms. Arlene Joe; she is an attorney in private practice in University Place. Ms. Joe is a woman of color and possesses a sensitivity to cultural, ethnic, economic, gender, and disability issues that will be transferable to Pierce College’s diverse student population. The Governor’s office will be sending out a press release in the near future and the college relations office will follow up with a release from the college. Ms. Joe will attend her first board meeting in June.
Board Chair Dr. Claire Spain-Remy stated that she would read the following statement. The statement was written with input from Mr. Gaspard and Mr. Hamry, Mr. Meyer was out of town and not able to participate in the writing of the statement.
The statement is as follows:

We the Board of Trustees are aware of the recent vote of no confidence in Dr. Michele Johnson by the faculty of the college who were selected to be included in the vote.  We acknowledge that in a faculty of more than 370 members, only 93 where given the opportunity to vote, and of that select group 53 voted in favor of the measure.  In the past weeks we have met with the leadership of the Pierce College Federation of Teachers and the Executive Team of the college to get their input on the issues that have lead to this vote and the performance of Dr. Johnson in her role as the chancellor.  We have also been in receipt of numerous letters of confidence in support of Dr. Johnson from faculty, staff and student leadership.  We have reviewed the work that has been accomplished during her tenure as chancellor and the areas that continue to need additional work.

We have been proud of the local and national recognition the college has received, that has included but is not limited to: its library, military programs, distance education, marketing campaign and student leadership.  We have seen its self-study for accreditation be requested by other colleges to use as a reference for their own.  We have witnessed the opening of the Child Development Centers, the Health Education Center and the renovation work that is going on in the Cascade Building.  We have seen the ability that this administration has had to get needed emergency funding at a time when budgets are extremely tight, an ability made possible by the relationships that the college has cultivated with our state Legislature. We have seen an administration that has sought to provide avenues for input from all parts of the college to include classified staff, students and faculty (tenured and non-tenured, full-time and part-time).

We acknowledge that there have been and continue to be issues related to communication, morale and shared governance, but have seen a genuine desire by the Chancellor and Executive Team to be transparent, inclusive and collaborative.  Does that mean that there is not hard work that remains to be done?  No, there is much to be done.  But we as a Board have confidence that the current administration has the genuine desire, energy and motivation to do the work necessary to find and explore solutions to the issues that the college faces.  We will continue to monitor the progress of these efforts on a regular basis, and will make the decisions necessary as a Board to ensure that the college is strong academically and financially, and is meeting the needs of its students and the community that the college serves.

We will be looking into bringing in an independent consultant to gauge how well we are serving students and how well we are meeting our objectives and assessing the needs of the college.

Public Comment

Pat Love, Corrections Program stated that while she has a personal relationship with Dr. Johnson her

voice should not be discounted in critical issues facing the college. She has been told that the current

situation is different for her because of her relationship with the college leadership. She encourages people

to talk with each other and build relationships. She has had much conversation throughout the district to

understand the concerns being voiced by faculty; she has been unable to find any faculty who can truly

articulate what the problems are other than their dislike of outcomes and governance. She stated that

accreditation is not going to go away and that there have been many avenues created to participate in

governance issues and provide input. As one example she stated that she and her division receive

regular updates from their Cabinet representative.
Chris Martin, District Curriculum Specialist spoke on behalf of the District Instructional Administrators, 

Their statement is as follows: The Instructional Administrators met this morning to discuss the critical

nature of the concerns that have been voiced by faculty at today’s meeting. We reviewed the May 5, 2008 letter from Beth Norman to the faculty that outlined the critical issues and statement of reasons for authorizing the vote of no confidence in Chancellor Johnson.  In that review it was decided that 90-95% of the items addressed were not the responsibility of a chancellor but the responsibility of others under the chancellor. It is believed that Dr. Johnson has the overall leadership responsibility in the district and that she also relies on the other administrators to fulfill our jobs of serving students the best we can. We think a finger is being pointed at one individual but in reality it is a finger that discounts our work as Instructional Administrators. As such, the listed grievances are taken personally by us as a group. The implication is that we are not doing our job well enough to address concerns such as low morale, high staff turnover, respectful and inclusive communication, etc. We reviewed the concerns, identified how we have and have not responded to these concerns, and what we can do in the future. The board secretary has been given an incomplete list of our work and thoughts about how we can improve our work for your review. We noted that some of the grievances were not the chancellor’s purview, but the responsibility of other positions.
Ms. Aysin Clay, Program Developer in Continuing Education stated that many employees across the district have expressed an interest in having their voices be heard in this important discussion. They wanted to find a positive and productive way of moving discussions forward. She and other employees across the district signed a letter and forwarded it to the Board of Trustees. She asked to read the following letter into the public record:

 Pierce College Board of Trustees:
I am writing to express my vote of confidence that Pierce College District is moving in the right direction.  I believe our leadership is listening and will act to take the steps to improve both student education and employee experience.  I agree to join with other faculty, staff, administrators, and student leaders to work collectively for a constructive solution to the challenges we are facing as a District community.  I encourage you to listen to all of our voices so that we may together help students. 
NEXT REGULAR

May 14, 2008 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:15pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy,
Chair
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